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ITEM NO. 3(3): AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECTS (CHAPTER 20111, HAWAII
REVISED STATUTES) (HALE MAHAOLU EWALU) (CC 13-36)
CHAIR CARROLL: . . . (gavel). . . Land Use Committee meeting of September 17, 2014 will come to
order. I'm Councilmember Robert Carroll, Chair of the Council's Land Use Committee. May I
please request first off that anybody has anything that makes noise please turn it off. Voting
Members of the Committee with us this morning, Committee Vice-Chair Don Guzman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Council Chair Gladys Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Council... Committee Member Donald Couch, Jr.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: And Committee Member Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Joining us later will be Riki Hokama, Mike White, Elle Cochran and Stacy
Crivello. Executive Branch representatives we have with us today, Jo-Arm Ridao, Director of
Housing and Human Concerns -MS. MAO: Good afternoon, everyone.
--William Spence, Planning Director and Gina Flammer, Planning
CHAIR CARROLL:
Department...Department of Planning, Rowena Dagdag-Andaya, Deputy Director of Public
Works, Dave Taylor, Director of Water Supply, and Jase Miyabuchi, District Engineer assigned
to the Upcountry Department of Water Supply. We have Jeffrey Ueoka, Deputy Counsel,
Corporation Counsel and the developer's representatives, Roy Katsuda from Hale Mahaolu,
Karlynn Fukuda, Munekiyo & Hiraga and other representatives that they have brought with
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them. Committee Secretary...our Staff, Clarita Balala, Committee Secretary, Scott Jensen is our
Legislative Analyst. Today we have a single item on our agenda. LU-3(3), Affordable Housing
Projects, Chapter 201H, Hawaii Revised Statutes, Hale Mahaolu Ewalu. Assisting this morning
from the Hana District Office is Dawn Lono. Ms. Lono?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana office.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. From Lanai District Office, we have Denise Fernandez. Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And from Molokai District Office, Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. For individuals who will be testifying in the Chamber, please sign up
at the desk located on the eighth floor lobby just outside the Chamber door. If you'll be
testifying from a remote testimonial location specified on the meeting agenda, please sign up
with the Council Staff at that location. Testimony will be limited to the item listed on the agenda
today. Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier will be allowed to testify for up to
three minutes per item, with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying, please state
your name and the name of any organization you are representing. Mr. Jensen?

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. JENSEN: We currently have no one signed up in the Chamber to give testimony.
CHAIR CARROLL: Hana, do you have anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Lanai, do you have anyone willing...waiting to give testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai
CHAIR CARROLL: Molokai office, do you have anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there anyone in the Chamber that wishes to give testimony, please come
forward and after you have finished, please go sign up at the desk outside.
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MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Chair Carroll, Members. I tried to get a copy of the item on the, on
your website, the County website was down and so I was unable to see the exemptions. I
understand you're making modifications to the exemptions. I'm unable to comment on those
until they're available to the public. And I think that, I would hope in the future that if you're
going to hand out modifications, that they be available to the public so that we can testify;
otherwise, there's no way for the public to comment on those. I have once, one
recommendation, this is not an exemption, but rather an addition that I would like to see put as a
requirement to the project and that is because this project is going to have many senior citizens,
many of them will have their brothers and sisters who may also not be able to drive, want to visit
there, there should be a bus stop located near, next to the project. Across the street from this
project will be another affordable housing project for the County, affordable housing project.
And the two of them together will have a lot of people who will be wanting and needing buses.
There's a bus route that goes several hundred yards away from this project and the bus route
should be re-routed and a bus stop should be provided in proximity to this project, and I would
hope that you would put a requirement in there that this project, Hale Mahaolu and the County
affordable housing find out a way to make appropriate bus stops on either side of that street or on
one side of the street for the benefit of many people who will both be living there as well as
people who work in those units. There'll be nurse's aides and others who will be coming up,
probably from Kahului, who will want to be able to use that bus stop and that would make a
very, very useful addition to the project. I know you...one other thing you're doing is it and I
want to make, call this to your attention. There is a 35-foot height limit Upcountry in the
community plan and you're exempting that requirement for this project. I would hope that
somehow in there, you would be able to put down that this is, should not be seen, this 45-foot
buildings that are being put up, is not a precedent for any other project putting up buildings over
the 35-foot limit This is being done because, only because it's a 40111...201H project and not
because it's an affordable housing project per se, but this is for seniors and we really want to
make sure that they have a proper accommodations. So make sure that this is not a precedent
and secondly, a bus stop, I would, what I'm requesting.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any clarification necessary from the testifier... seeing none, thank you
very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much and I'll sign up.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there anyone else that wishes to come down, please come down now. Seeing
none and having no one at the District Offices wishing to give testimony, if there's no objection,
I will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: Public testimony is now closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
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CHAIR CARROLL: The Committee is in receipt of correspondence dated August 25th--we will be
continuing the discussion of September 23, 2014 [sic]--from the Director of Housing and Human
Concerns, transmitting an application for the development of the proposed Hale Mahaolu Ewalu
Senior Residential Housing Project on approximately four acres in Kulamalu, Pukalani, Maui,
Hawaii, TMK (2) 2-3-066:019 and (2) 2-3-066:020, pursuant to Section 201H-38, Hawaii
Revised Statutes. The proposed project consists of 60 affordable rental residential units, a
residential manager's unit, a senior center, an adult day care center and associated improvements.
The project site is owned by Hale Mahaolu and located at the southeast corner of Ohia Ku Street
and Ohia Lehua Place intersections. The Director of Housing and Human Concerns also
transmitted proposed resolutions to approve the project and approve the project with
modifications or disapprove the project. The proposed resolution to approve the project with or
without modification contains various requests, requested exemptions from requirements
contained in the Maui County Code, the Administrative Rules relating to planning, zoning,
construction standards for subdivisions and the development and improvement of land and the
construction of dwelling units. I would like to call Members attention to the transmittal dated
September 11, 2014, from the Department of Corporation Counsel. It transmits two revised
resolutions that contain revisions requested by the Committee at its September 3, 2014 meeting
as well as nonsubstantive revisions. No revisions were needed to the proposed resolution to
disapprove the project based on our last meeting. My intention today is to work from these
revised resolutions as we continue the discussion. First, I'd like to ask for any general comments
from the Director of Housing and Human Concerns. Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. I don't have any additional comments at this time.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Could I call the Water Supply representative to the floor. Please
come down. Please identify yourself at the microphone.
MR. MEYER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm Paul Meyer. I'm the Deputy Director for Water.
CHAIR CARROLL: We're now going to have a handout. Mr. Jensen is going to hand out to everyone.
MR. MEYER: Thank you. We received correspondence from the Chair, asking a number of questions
and that was in the foim of a letter to the Director, and we responded in writing on
September 12th. I'm pleased to report that I believe the answers to the questions were supportive
in most respects and we... in fact the Department is in the position to either support the requested
exemptions or to say they're not necessary because of the source credits available on this project.
I can go into detail if you'd like, but I think our response should speak for itself.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. We have...any amendments based on the comments so far? Any
discussion? Alright. This project will meet either A or B for the third full paragraph of Page 4
of the Department of Water Supply's response dated September 12, 2014. We...I'd like to call
now the applicant's representative, Karlynn, could you please come to the microphone.
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MS. FUKUDA: Good afternoon, Chair and Members of the Land Use Committee. Karlynn Fukuda of
Munekiyo & Hiraga, Inc.
CHAIR CARROLL: Concerning the third paragraph over there, do you have any comment to give to
the Committee?
MS. FUKUDA: For my confirmation, Chair, you're referring to Page 2 with regards to question 2 and
the response from the Department of Water Supply letter with regards to the two options that
they present whereby an exemption would not be required, is that correct? Do I have the correct
section? Oh, no, I'm sorry. This is in regards to the long-term availability. Is that...do I have
the correct section?
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. New B.2 that you have before you--excuse me, I couldn't find my
paper--an exemption shall be granted from Section 14.10.010(E), MCC, Water Surface Rates,
which imposes the penalty of water meter removal for providing water service to lots other than
the lot which the service is assigned. And this would be an exemption. And the Water
Department has indicated that they do not have a problem with this exemption.
MR. MEYER: Yes, sir, that's correct.
MS. FUKUDA: And the...sorry, Chair, the applicant does not have a problem with this exemption
either. This is what we understand has replaced the rule that was previously cited in the 201H
exemption list for the one meter serving, sorry, a meter serving more than one lot.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any discussion on the proposed exemption or any problems with it? Is this
satisfactory? If not, we're going to move on to the next one. Exemption from Title 18, MCC,
Subdivisions. An exemption from Section 18.04.030(A), MCC, Administration, shall be granted
to exempt the project from the requirement of consistency with the County General Plan,
Community Plan, State land use classification, and zoning. Any questions on this? Satisfactory?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good lord, no. I would like to ask the Corporation Counsel,
Mr. Hopper, if given this exemption, does that completely exempt them from everything and is
that way too wide, way too broad of an exemption?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The, Title 18 would be exempting the subdivision to have to
conform to those sections. I've seen that for community plans and, but for zoning and the State
land use classification, I'm not sure if this is the standard language we use for that. Normally, I
think the two, there's a 2.80B exemption that talks about you don't have to be consistent with the
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community plan. For zoning and other things, I think the idea is that when you come in to
subdivide, they won't have to look at the zoning specifically, but I think the exemptions from
zoning, it should be made clear that the exemptions from zoning only are as far as the particular
exemptions in Title 19, Maui County Code, so I think to the extent that the...we wouldn't want
to have any confusion that would say exempting the subdivision from this section would then
exempt it from zoning 100 percent because the Title 19 exemptions are pretty specific. There's
six different ones. The, I think they're Title 18...there's no other Title 18 exemptions, so I don't
know if there's a bit narrower of a way to do this, but I would want to have it made clear that it's
not a complete exemption from everything that has to do with zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. HOPPER: Because there're specific exemptions. Now if there's a concern with respect to
subdivision and standard language we have, I mean, I think it's pretty standard for 201H projects
to have zoning, Title 19 exemptions and if there's a problem created by the subdivision having to
be consistent with the General Plan, maybe we limit it to...it doesn't have to be consistent with
the General and Community Plans because 2.80B is a blanket exemption, so it actually doesn't
have to be consistent. That exemption's pretty broad, but I think zoning, maybe we would delete
from that section potentially, because it is supposed to be consistent with zoning except for the
six exemptions. And I mean, I think that that's...there're substantial exemptions, but to the
extent that there's any zoning issues beyond that that would be intended to apply, that would be
the one concern I would have. So I don't know if there's an issue with deleting zoning there or
narrowing that language a bit because it, that would seem to kind of render Title 19 a bit, the
Title 19 specific exemptions kind of, kind of moot. So I don't know if there's more specific
language we can maybe work out.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that's the concern I have, Mr. Chair, is that this appears to be
fairly blanket on the consistency issue, so...and that, Mr. Chair, if I may follow up? If I may
follow up?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. That brings up the other question that we had at the other, at the
previous meeting about, you know, if we're giving these exemptions, are they one-time only, that
kind of thing? Because we're running into this problem at other projects and I don't want us to
run into the problems that, the same problems on this project. Can we set some sort of language
in here that, you know, if they wanted to...it's not so much on this project because they're not a
single-family home, a bunch of single-family homes, but if they wanted to do some sort of
addition, some sort of modification that is consistent with the exemptions we gave 'em here, that,
you know, it doesn't wash 10 years down the line or whatever 'cause we're running, like I said,
we're running into that in other projects that we gave 201Hs to.
CHAIR CARROLL: I believe in the discussion we talked about putting a time limit
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The time limit was on building permit issues. I'm talking about no
time limit on some of the exemptions. For instance, walls, fences and landscaping, if they
wanted to do an additional building or whatever that met all these exemptions, because they're
on a differently zoned project, they won't be able to because it's a new portion that doesn't
conform to the 201H process.
CHAIR CARROLL: I understand. You have any proposed language, any...the language...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's where we're kinda asking...we were gonna ask the Corp.
Counsel and I know this is a different person that was from the other meeting, so I'm not sure.
The concern is, once we give these exemptions, how can we keep it so they're, they go with the
project however long the project's there, as opposed to just this one time. To Mr. Hopper, I
think.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: I don't have language offhand that I can recommend. Sony, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So those are some of the concerns I would have.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ah, you know what, I think it might be appropriate, if there's no objection, to
calling Public Works down and having them comment on this and Planning.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objection. Just while they're coming down, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: While they're coming down, the issue that we have on another project
that I don't want to have happen here is actually Planning. It was a Planning.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm having Planning and Public Works.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: If Planning could please come down. Mr. Spence. I'm sorry, but we need...we
only have five members on the floor at this time. If anybody needs to leave for anything, please
let me know. I'll take a short recess. Otherwise, please remain in the Chamber. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Chair, we have more than quorum, but only one can leave at
a time.
CHAIR CARROLL: We have five Members here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Ms. Baisa. She just went out, that's why.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah, well, that's why -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Six.
CHAIR CARROLL: --we have only five Members here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. Thank you. Alright. We have Planning here? Mr. Couch, would you like
to continue?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If Mr. Spence, he was here last time. I wonder if he was able to
address that issue in discussions with your Department and whatnot. Because you know the
problems we're having in the other project, right?
MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: That's one's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: How do we prevent that from happening here and what kind of
language can we use?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The other project that is being referred to...well, it's,
the one in Waikapu, 'cause the problem is that the County Council granted certain exemptions
from the Zoning Code because it's zoned Agriculture, but didn't grant all the exemptions, so we
ran into a situation where the four-foot wall height still applied or it was questionable whether
the four-foot wall height still applied. So we, you know, we had to deal with that. I would just
say, I mean, you're already...I don't see an exemption from zoning in here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's Exhibit 2, Page 2 of 2. It's number D.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. That's Title 2.
MR. HOPPER: Title 19.
MS. RIDAO: This one.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, okay. I'm sorry; I'm looking at the wrong page. And since this is already in the
urban area, that helps a lot. Okay. I'll have to look at this a little bit better. But I know one of
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the things that was also discussed was exemptions from, you know, there's requests for some
exemption from the Community Plan. I would say an exemption from all applicable sections of
the Community Plan. I know this one is exemption of, from 2.80B shall be granted to permit the
project to proceed without obtaining a community plan amendment. I might just add, and
applicable sections of the current Community Plan. So that...
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, the, I don't know, did you get to see this paper that got handed
out? But that's for just the subdivision portion.
MR. SPENCE: Right. That's just subdivision. But there're also other provisions in the community
plan about a height in the region which...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. That's D2, is in there. But that's not, you're right, that's not
Community Plan, that's Title 19. So we need to put that exemption in there, too, from the
Commun
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
COUNCIT MEMBER VICTORINO: Bob.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Now I know how it is when you sit on the ends, you know. But anyway,
I wanted to get into this discussion because it was stated by a testifier earlier that it's in the
General Plan about the height limit Upcountry, and I wanted to make sure that this would be a,
not a precedent setting thing, so somewhere in this, we want to deal with that if we're gonna
exempt from General Plan. And here we talk about the exemption from the height limit, which
is fine, but I think we want to be sure that this doesn't become the norm Upcountry. We don't
want Waikiki in Kula or Pukalani. Thank you.
CHAIR. CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Spence, do you have...?
MR. SPENCE: Just in response to Chair Baisa's comment. I would say there's no precedent set
because, you know, this is a 201H project. This only applies to this, whatever the Council grants
only applies to this project and nothing else.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just want to follow up on that statement. You know, I had somebody in
my office this morning talking about water and one of the things that the person said, which is
resonating in my mind right now is we, in this room right now, Mr. Spence and us, we all know
what we doing, but many of us may not be here as soon as January or later and, you know, will
the next people understand? Is it clear that this is a 201H and not to be used by any other
people? That's the question here. You know, it's really good to write things down. I found that
since I came here that we're always trying to figure out what was the intent of the Council that
passed it. What were they really trying to do? So I don't think it hurts. I mean, it's just a few
more words.
MR. SPENCE: If the Council is more comfortable with that, that's totally fine. I would just comment
that, you know, when somebody comes in for a Change in Zoning or some other action that,
where that 35-foot would be applicable, they're not gonna look at a 201H project. I mean the, I
mean from the zoning clerks up. Nobody's gonna look at this and go, well, you know, this one
project got it, so everybody else can, but it, you know, however the wording is that makes, you
know, the best for the project.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I would like to see something put in if possible just to be clear so that
there's no guessing later on where we talk about, you know, the exemption for the 45 feet, can
we just say that this is only for reserve, strictly for this project or whatever. It should be fairly
easy. We have great wordsmithers [sic] up here.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Spence. ...(clearing throat)... Excuse me. Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: We're entirely comfortable with something like that. I know Housing Director Jo-Ann
Ridao is saying perhaps in one of the recitals...I haven't thought about that.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I did just want to confirm for the record a statement Director
Spence made that your, there's an exemption being granted specifically under Hawaii Revised
Statutes that will apply only to this project as described. It cannot apply to any other project. If
the Council has a future 201H request or other type of zoning request or community plan
amendment request for some place Upcountry that would allow a building above 45 feet in
height, it would need to consider that request separately and the future Council could decide that
if they would have the authority to either grant another 20111 exemption or a community plan
amendment in order to allow something like that, and that would be the future Council's call, not
something that this Council could do to bind future Councils in that event. I suppose you could
put something in the whereas clause recognizing that...I'm not sure that you found that these
were exceptional circumstances to allow a, the height limit to be exceeded in a community plan,
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but wanted to note that the scope of this 201H project cannot exceed what is being reviewed by
the Council, specifically in the application and the property reference therein. And as far as
future Councils are concerned, it would be up to those future Councils to decide whether or not
to grant or not grant another 201H project Upcountry that would allow for a height limitation
from the community plan. So I just wanted to get that on the record and make clear that I think
Director Spence's statement was correct in that this exemption will not apply to anything else
other than the property that's referenced and described in the application.
CHAIR CARROLL: Comments from the floor? Alright. We have had the discussion on D, Exemption
from Title 18, MCC, Subdivisions, and you all have the one before you, which we're talking
about, an exemption from Section 18.04.030(A), MCC, Administration, shall be granted to
exempt the project from the requirement of consistency with the County General Plan,
Community Plan, State land use classification, and zoning. Does anyone wish to modify or
change this at that time, specifically? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'd like to see if we can say, an exemption from Section 18, blah, blah,
Administration, shall be granted...well, first of all, the grammar is incorrect here, but shall be
granted to be, to exempt...shall be granted to exempt the project from the applicable
requirements of consistency...is that where it would be, Mr. Hopper, I think?
CHAIR CARROLL: Could you please comment, Mr. Spence?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or Mr. Spence, either one. That's Public Works...
CHAIR CARROLL: Did you catch all of that?
MR. SPENCE: I believe so. This and Deputy Director Dagdag from Public Works is also here to
comment. The, this exemption for subdivisions, this is one of the, consistency with the
community plan is one of the few places in the Code where it specifically says, consistency with
the community plan is required. That's for a subdivision. In... so that would only apply to
subdivision in this particular exemption. If you wanted a broader exemption from the
Community Plan, I do think that Exemption B.2 or excuse me, B.1, oh, excuse me, A.1, that
might be expanded a little bit, but otherwise it's fine, if you're trying to exempt them from
having to get a community plan amendment and all the provisions of the community plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I guess a request to Mr. Hopper. Is that too broad?
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, I'm just not sure if in other cases we've had the word, zoning in there for
201H exemptions. I understand the intent, I think, is to, through the subdivision process, you
know, the zoning might be, you didn't get a Change in Zoning, for the project to go forward,
there's a recognition that there were exemptions from Title 19 to allow the project to go forward,
but the zoning isn't actually being changed, so I think they're saying when you subdivide, we
don't want the zoning to preclude that subdivision, but...and I don't think the intent is to say
that, oh, by the way, you're also going to be exempt from all of the zoning. But I don't know if
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there's better wording we can use there that we've used in the past. You know, it's...I
understand the intent is to not exempt it from, you know, everything under Title 19, but maybe
there's wording like, to the extent exempted in Subsection D or something along those lines. I'm
just not sure -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. HOPPER: --if this is consistently the wording we've used in other 201H cases. If it is, then, you
know, maybe we can look at that, as long as it's clear that the meaning of that is not to exempt
all aspects of the project from Title 19. It's just that in subdividing, as long as you follow the
exemptions you have under Title 19, it's not gonna be held up because the zoning is something
that normally wouldn't allow this. It's a recognition that, yeah, the zoning normally wouldn't
allow it, but we've got exemptions to allow the project to go forward. I don't know if the
applicants thought of this or they have, you know, looked at this in other cases to come up with
that language, but that would be the only concern that I would raise. And I think I understand
the intent and it's only exempting the subdivision from that subdivision portion, but it should just
be noted that the intent is not to exempt it from all of Title 19 and render the earlier exemptions -

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --moot.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I like what Mr. Hopper says, if we can come up with the
appropriate language that would be clearer.
CHAIR CARROLL: You want to have a short recess and work out the language with Mr. Jensen and
Mr. Hopper?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think so.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. We're going to call a five-minute recess. Stand in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:09 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:19 p.m.
CHAIR CARROLL: . . . (gavel). . . Land Use Committee will come to order. Mr. Hopper, could you
please read what was...what you have come up with.
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MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think that my concern was that it just be made clear that this
exemption is not intended to create additional exemptions to Title 19 of the Code, because we've
got six specific exemptions to Title 19 of the Code and so I'm not sure which section this D is
gonna be in. I guess D is then going to move the current section D to E. So I think I would
recommend perhaps and I think Director Spence can check on this language to make sure that
this would be okay with his Department in reviewing subdivisions to make sure the project
wouldn't get stalled at subdivision approval, that the additional language would be after the full
sentence in, I guess, sub-paragraph one, it would say, this is not intended to grant any additional
exemptions from Title 19 of the Maui County Code other than those in Section--and I think it
would be--E of these exemptions, to try to make that clear that all the Title 19 exemptions are
here in, which is currently D and I guess will be re-numbered to E and that those are the Title 19
exemptions that are there and this doesn't create additional ones.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members...oh, Ms. Cochran, thank you for joining us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Everyone says aloha from your
district...beautiful in Hana right now.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Alright, Members, do you find that satisfactory? If you do, we shall
move on. Alright. We went over everything last time, the exemptions. Starting with A.1. Does
everybody have that open? A. Exemption From Title 2, MCC, Administrative Personnel and
that's an exemption from Chapter 2.96, MCC, Residential Workforce Policy shall be granted.
And the Department, do you have any comment?
MR. SPENCE: Since that's my section, I assume that means for me. To me, Mr. Chairman, when I
look at this I would say without obtaining a community plan amendment, you know, the first
thing comes to mind is the Public/Quasi-Public designation on the map, but I would also read
this as to the 35-foot high requirements and perhaps some other things that, you know, we
haven't reviewed that carefully. It would exempt from the all applicable sections of the
Community Plan, not just the map, but I'm satisfied with this.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry?
MR. SPENCE: I'm satisfied with this exemption.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any discussion before we move on? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. That was Exemption 1 or 2 that you read? You said, 2.96, but
Exemption 1 is 2.80.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, it's 2.8B.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry. You lost me there for...
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MR. SPENCE: That was...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Wrong exemption.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are you working on A.1 or A.2 at this point?
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm working on A.1.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, wait. Oh, oh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It's A.1.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. He read, 2.96.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. He didn't read

, I think.

CHAIR CARROLL: Sorry, Mr. Couch. Sometimes we have too much papers before us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No kidding.
CHAIR CARROLL: That was, what was just talking about was A.2.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And Mr. Spence talked about A.1, so...
MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm fine with both of 'em, actually.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. Yeah, A.1. A.1 for everyone, exemption from Chapter 2.80B, MCC,
General Plan and Community Plan shall be granted to permit the project to proceed without
obtaining a community plan amendment is 1. And 2 was an exemption...Chapter 2.96, MCC,
Residential Workforce Housing Policy shall be granted, which we were discussing. Any further
thing further on those two? B. Exemptions From Title 14, MCC, Public Services. An
exemption from Section 14.05.060, MCC, Laterals, requiring a service lateral to each lot in the
subdivision shall be granted to allow one set of water meters and fire check valves to serve the
entire project site.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: And 2, an exemption from Chapter 14.74, MCC, Impact Fees for Traffic and
Roadway Improvements in Makawao-Pukalani-Kula, Maui, Hawaii, shall be granted to exempt
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the project from payment of impact fees, which may be adopted prior to issuance of building
permits for the project. Does the Departments have any comment on that? Floor? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. You have in your handout here, it says New B.2. Is that gonna
be a New B.3? Should that be a New B.3?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah. The New B.2 is inside there. I am sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But, hold on.
MR. HOPPER: Excuse me, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes?
MR. HOPPER: Basically that would be a new B.2 because of just for numbering purposes.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah.
MR. HOPPER: So it would bump the current B.2 to B.3.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, okay.
MR. HOPPER: And the applicant may be proposing an additional one during this...
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, sorry about that, Mr. Couch.
MR. HOPPER: So the numbering will change.
CHAIR CARROLL: Exemptions From Title 16, MCC, Buildings and Construction. Number 1, an
exemption from Chapters 16.04B, MCC, Fire Code, 16.18B, MCC, Electrical Code, 16.20B,
MCC, Plumbing Code, and 16.26B, MCC, Building Code, shall be granted to exempt the project
from fire, electrical, plumbing, and building permit fees, as well as plan review and inspection
fees. Does the Department have any comment?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: No comments, Chair. This is a pretty standard exemption requested for
most 201H applications.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any comment from the floor? Moving on. Number 2. The project
shall conform with MCC Chapters 16.04B, Fire Code; 16.16A, Energy Code; 16.18B, Electrical
Code; 16.20B, Plumbing Code; and 16.26B, Building Code, as stated at the time of the filing of
the 201H-38 application (August 25, 2014) and despite any subsequent amendments to Chapters
16.04B, 16.16A, 16.18B, 16.20B, and 16.26B, or any updates to the Fire Code, Energy Code,
Electrical Code, Plumbing Code, or Building Code adopted prior to the issuance of the last
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building permit for the project, or within 10 years of the adoption of the resolution, whichever
comes first. Department, comment?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: No comments, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: From the floor? Number 3. An exemption from Table 2902.1 of the 2006
International Building Code, shall be granted to exempt the project from providing drinking
fountains within the Adult Day Care Center and the Senior Center. This is the one we had some
discussion on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR CARROLL: D. Exemptions From Title 19, MCC, Zoning. An exemption from
Title 19.31.020, MCC, Permitted Uses, shall be granted to allow the following permitted uses:
1) multi-family residential housing units; 2) adult day care center, 3) community center; 4)
offices; 5) kitchen; 6) recreational uses and structures; and accessory uses and structures such as
parking, storage or accessory buildings and structures and trash enclosures, outdoor recreation,
small-scale energy systems, and walls and fences. Department, any comment?
MR. SPENCE: No comment, Mr. Chairman, it looks fine to me.
CHAIR CARROLL: From the floor? Proceeding. An exemption, Number 2, an exemption from
Section 19.31.050, MCC, Development Standards, to allow a maximum height of three stories
not to exceed 45 feet, as measured from finished grade, and no setbacks from the common
property line between the residential buildings lot and the senior center and the adult day care
center lot. Department, any comment?
MR. SPENCE: No comments, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: From the floor? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The only concern I would have is they wanted
the 45 feet down as it, it was downslope and I understand the community's concerns is the higher
elevation that it only be kept at two feet. Is there any concerns or any...two stories, sorry, two
feet? Short building.
MS. BAISA: Short building.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just, something to help the community be assured that it's gonna be
two stories and then when it slopes down, it's gonna be three stories. Is there anything we can
put in there to maximize that because the model, if you remember the model...
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah, that is the plan.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, well, but there's nothing in here to prevent them from making
three stories above the senior center, too. And that was the concern of the community.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That was the concern of the community there is that the heights be
consistent across.
CHAIR CARROLL: Well, we have the maximum height at 45 feet no matter what from that grade, but
is there any other language you would like to put inside there to clarify? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Could we somehow incorporate a reference to the application as, you
know, as described in the application or give a date on the application so we all know what we're
agreeing to is what -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: --being proposed now, not something else? I don't know. I'm not a
lawyer.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I agree with Chair Baisa on that one is if we can figure out the
language, maybe our resident attorneys can come up with that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Ms. Karlynn. Karlynn.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Karlynn has a...
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry. Yes, identify yourself before you proceed.
MS. FUKUDA: Karlynn Fukuda of Munekiyo & Hiraga. Chair and Committee Members, if I may, the
exemption list will be adopted as part of the overall resolution, and in looking at the resolution
from Corp. Counsel, it does say Item 2 under the, Be It Resolved on Page 3, that final plans and
specifications for the project shall be deemed approved by the Council if the final plans and
specification do not substantially deviate, as determined by Director of Housing and Human
Concerns, from the preliminary plans and specifications and modifications identified or specified
in Exhibit "1" and it goes on, so hopefully that would address -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So it's there.
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MS. FUKUDA: --Councilmember Couch's concern about the final project being as shown in the
preliminary plans.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. That'll work.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Yeah. Looks like it's covered.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That covers it there. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Good.
CHAIR CARROLL: Moving on then to Number 4. An exemption from Section 19.36A.030, MCC,
Location, shall be granted to allow the parking spaces to be located either on the lot they serve or
the adjacent lot within the project site. Department?
MR. SPENCE: I don't have any comments, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Comment from the floor? Moving on, Number 5. An exemption from
Section 19.36A.070, MCC, Walls, Fences and Landscaping, to allow for flexibility in the
location of landscaping, for which one large crown shade tree at a minimum regular interval of
every five spaces is required. For all other requirements of Section 19.36A.070, MCC, the
project shall comply with Section 19.36A.070 as stated at the time of filing of the 201H-38
application, and the project shall not be subject to any amendments to Section 19.36A.070
adopted prior to the issuance of the building permits for the project until construction is
completed. Department?
MR. SPENCE: I don't think I have any comments on this. Just for clarity, just...
CHAIR CARROLL: You wish to talk to the applicant?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, just for clarity, that I believe the intent of this is just to allow flexibility in how the
parking is arranged.
MS. FUKUDA: Karlynn Fukuda, Munekiyo & Hiraga, yes, Mr. Spence, we are intending to provide the
required number of trees for the parking lot. It's just that with the site layout and the building
layout, we won't necessarily be able to do it one per every five parking spaces, so we're asking
for flexibility to provide that within the surrounding parking area.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. I'm satisfied with that, Mr. Chairman. When building permits come into my
Department, I'll make sure that this is conveyed as well.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Here's the walls and fences again. Are they
only gonna...is this, would they, the current zoning is Ag, is that correct?
MR. SPENCE: No. Current zoning is Public/Quasi-Public.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And so the walls and fences will, that's the six-foot height,
then, is that correct?
MR. SPENCE: I believe it's seven, but...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Six or seven?
MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, we had that little addition there, yeah?
MR. SPENCE: Right. And again, the intent, the parking requirements for Public/Quasi-Public in a
project like this for apartment, they're not gonna differ all that much except, you know, the
number of lots... or the number of stalls as required by the Parking Code. So what they're
looking for, they're going to provide the required number of stalls. They're just looking for
flexibility in how those things are arranged. So and that's the way I interpreted it, so I think
they're gonna be fine with this.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion on 5? Moving to 6. An exemption from
Section 19.36A.190, MCC, Loading Space shall be granted to require only for two loading
spaces. Department?
MR. SPENCE: This is fine with me, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: On the floor? Moving onto E. Exemption From Title 20, MCC, Environmental
Protection. An exemption from Section 20.08.090, MCC, Grubbing and Grading Permit Fees,
shall be granted to exempt the project from payment of grading and grubbing fees. Department?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: No concerns on this, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: From the floor? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, just for your reference, you missed D.3, so when you get
through with it, can we go back to D.3?
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion on E.1? Moving on. I can't believe I skipped that.
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COUNCIL MEMBER: Oh, well, it happens.
CHAIR CARROLL: I couldn't...I didn't, well, I couldn't even find it. Alright. D.3. An exemption
from Section 19.36A.010, MCC, Designated Number of Spaces, shall be granted to allow a
parking ratio of one parking space per residential housing unit; and two parking spaces per
1,200 square feet of floor area to the adult day care center and the community center.
Department?
MR. SPENCE: I don't have any comments, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Anything from the floor? Thank you, Mr. Couch. E.2. An exemption from
Section 20.08.130, 20.08.140 and 20.08.150, MCC, Permit-Bond shall be granted to exempt the
project from filing a bond with the County of Maui for grading construction of drainage
improvements and implementation of erosion control measures. Department?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Thank you, Chair. Generally we don't have comments on this one and our,
you know, we're generally okay with it. I guess some things to consider are maybe the track
record of the company and in them fulfilling their requirements for their drainage improvements,
best management practices during grading and construction and you know, to date, we haven't
had any issues with them. So another question, I guess, could be, I don't know if with any kind
of special financing they have through grants, if there are any kind of limitations when it comes
to these kinds of Permit-Bonds,. So in, I mean, in summary, I guess what I'm saying is that, you
know, generally we're okay with this, but I know it is a concern with the Council members, so
just wanted to bring that up.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And yes, we, and I think we discussed this a
little bit last time, but I'm not sure what the resolution was, but we required this in the last two
projects, so unless there was an issue that I don't recall them saying, but I think it would be to be
consistent, we would require that. And the other question, I guess, to Ms. Dagdag is when they
do this, they're, when they do their drainage improvements and implementation of erosion
control measures, they're required to do the low-impact design that we are now incorporating, is
that right?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, part of our drainage rules requires them to do the best management
practices and also to comply with our storm water rules. So in that respect, I don't think there's
a requirement per se, but it is in our, the rules that you look into low-impact development. I think
that's a consideration that's probably...they'll, that they consider. But from Public Works, yeah,
they will have to comply with the storm water quality rules, all of our drainage rules.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's a little bit different from what I've understood from other
discussions we've had, that low-impact development is a requirement now. It is not? Is that
what you're saying?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: You know, in reading the rules lately, I mean, that's, it...I don't, I think it's
part of the rules, but not quite a requirement of it. I mean you do have your best management
practices that need to be developed for the site. This is something that's pretty new within the
past couple years, but in terms of low-impact development, that's something that we're still
working on with our MS4 Program and as we develop new drainage rules and perhaps take a
look again at our storm water quality rules, that's another, that's something that we'll need to
consider at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Mr. Chair, I do have some concerns about that because as we all
know, we have concerns about the low-impact design types of ways of handling drainage and
erosion control and runoff, and so...well, let's...that's more, leads more to the point that I don't
know that I would support this exemption because we need to have a bond in there to make sure
that it gets done. These guys are probably gonna do it, that's not a problem, but just in case
something happens, we want that bond there. I would think we'd want that bond there. Thank
you.
CHAIR CARROLL: So you would propose -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That this exemption not be...
CHAIR CARROLL: --to delete this exemption?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. And I'd like to hear what they have to say.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: I was just gonna suggest that we hear from the developer.
CHAIR CARROLL: If there's no objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: There's a short consultation over there. And after... oh, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And in the meantime while they're consulting, I
do recall the discussion in, about this item and it's my concern also because we've had some
negative consequences, people not, you know, with Permit-Bonding, what have you. And so I
think what my final thought was is the location of this project, which is way up on the hillside of
Haleakala versus an SMA along the shoreline area and so for me, you know, the runoff concerns
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into the ocean, degradation of reef and what have you isn't a high concern here. So that was
kinda one of my reasons for saying, okay, well -CHAIR CARROLL: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I can tolerate and, you know, be okay with this one. If it was in a
different area, you know, lower lying then, perhaps concerns then I would definitely be in
Mr. Couch's shoes right now. And if I recall, $85,000 was about the rate they would be, you
know, given exemption from with this particular item so if I recall the discussion then. Thank
you, Chair. And looks like applicants are ready. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Do, did you have a comment before...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a quick comment to remind the Members that during the last
runoff event, that major runoff event we had in Kihei, it did not rain in Kihei and all of that came
from Kula. All that dirt that's in the gulch in Kihei right now is good top soil from Kula so I
would like to prevent that from happening again if at all possible. I know this project won't do
that, but this could help in that. Thanks.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Baisa, did you ask for the...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think they went to get the answer. They're ready to answer, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Do you have any comment to the discussion so far about the deletion of E.2
exemption from the bond?
MS. FUKUDA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Karlynn Fukuda of Munekiyo & Hiraga. Councilmember
Cochran's comments that she made earlier with regards to recollection of the last meeting is our
understanding as well. That's what we recalled. I guess one clarification is that the permit
amount would be the 85,000 that you mentioned there. So in speaking with our project civil
engineer, the bond amount that we'd be looking at is about 10 percent of that, so it would likely
be I guess about $8,500, and so if, in speaking with the Executive Director of Hale Mahaolu, if
the Committee feels comfortable or better about removing the exemption from the list, Hale
Mahaolu, you know, will yield and say, yes, it's okay to remove the exemption, so.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you for that. And thank you for pointing out that there seems to
be a difference between the performance bond and a peilnit bond. Are they going to be required
to do a perfoimance bond if we waive this permit bond?
CHAIR CARROLL: Department, please. Ms. Dagdag?
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MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Okay. Looking. Permit Bond...going into my Code here. If this is, well,
there's that Permit Bond and then there's also...I don't know if that's...so your question is
whether or not the Performance Bond and the Permit Bond are the same?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct. And if they're not, there isn't...is there a requirement for a
Performance Bond for the drainage?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I, in the Code, there is a requirement for the Peimit Bond, but I was gonna
try to pull up that Section 2.8 [sic], 08.130. Permit Bond required as stated in Section 2.08.130
[sic], a grading permit shall not be issued for any cut, fill or stock piling involving quantities of
more than 500 cubic yards or for excavations or fills over 15 feet in vertical height or for work
being done in increments of 500 cubic yards or less and it goes on to say, provided that if the
proposed grading is to be perfon led under an approved subdivision plan and a subdivision bond
has been filed, then the Director shall not require a bond for stockpiling or grading and at the
option of the applicant, he may either file a bond guaranteed by a surety company duly
authorized to transact business within the State of Hawaii or have a deposit cash in lieu.
Yeah, Mr. Chair, while she's looking at that, the next
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
Section 2.0...20.08.140 requires, it's essentially a permit bond and a performance bond are the
same thing.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Yeah, I didn't think it was different.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it's only 85,000 to do all that drainage work? Well, that's...let me
read that, 20.08.140, permit bond conditions. The amount of the bond shall be in the amount as
determined by the Director which shall be sufficient to cover the cost of completion of grading,
construction of drainage improvements and implementation of erosion control measures. So that
sounds like the construction of the grading and drainage improvements.
MS. FUKUDA: Mr. Chair, if I may, I'd like to ask our Civil Engineer Mike Ishikawa from Sato and
Associates to maybe share some thoughts with the Committee on that?
CHAIR CARROLL: Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed. Please identify yourself at the microphone.
MR. ISHIKAWA: Afternoon, Chair, Committee members. My understanding, and Rowena, correct me
if I'm wrong, the grading permit bond would be...well, the value for this project would be
roughly about 85,000, depending on the amount of cut and fill we have in the project. So the
value to post that bond on the developer is roughly 10 percent, so roughly about 8,500. The
bond value itself is about 85,000. Now my understanding on the bond is that, just to ensure the
County that once the contractor or the developer goes forth with his construction, that the
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improvements, the grading improvements, the erosion control improvements and the drainage
improvements get completed and the developer doesn't halfway in during the construction of his
project walk away and say I don't have money, I can't do this project and the ground is left
undisturbed where you have the concern for erosion control. Bear in mind that this project has
also filed with the State Department of Health the NPDES permit and has got its notice of intent.
So in other words, to try to reduce your concern, even without the bond, the State has jurisdiction
on erosion control and with it, requirements for weekly inspections to ensure that no runoff
leaves the construction site, with heavy fines, approximately $24,000 a day, potentially. So if
that can kind of ease your concern, I think that's a stricter requirement coming under the
jurisdiction of the Clean Water Branch, but I just wanted to point that out that there's another
agency sort of watching to make sure dirty runoff doesn't leave this site.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But that's just during this construction, is that correct?
MR. ISHIKAWA: Correct, as would the bond amount be because once you got, you close out your
grading permit, the bond is no longer. That, at least that's my understanding and Department can
clarify that.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Right. It would only be for that construction period.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. But I read in here, construction of drainage improvements, so
I'm guessing that includes all your drainage improvements.
MR. ISHIKAWA: Which the grading pelinit covers, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it's only $85,000, is that all...
MR. ISHIKAWA: The value of the bond itself, yes.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I find that very surprising and I wish they, we could get that cheap of
drainage improvements, but unless I'm missing something, it's...talks about the actual
construction of the drainage improvements and for them to do it for $85,000, that's fabulous.
MR. ISHIKAWA: Well...oh, sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Dagdag?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: No, I don't have any more but.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any comment from any of the Departments on this discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The developer had a comment, I think, Mr. Chair.
MR. ISHIKAWA: Well, I think the bond amount is based on your amount of excavation and or
embankment and that's how the value is deteitnined, not the value of both your grading and your
drainage improvement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm reading it right out of the Code. I'm sorry, sir, I'm reading it right
out of the Code. It says, construction of drainage improvements, so unless I'm reading
something wrong, I would sure like a, maybe Corp. Counsel to weigh in on this one if at all
possible.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Dagdag, can you clarify where we're at on this?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: You know, I...I want to check in with Staff on this just to get...
CHAIR CARROLL: Would you like a short recess?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Sure.
CHAIR CARROLL: Short recess to the call of the Chair. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:54 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:04 p.m.
CHAIR CARROLL: . . . (gavel). . . Land Use Committee meeting will come back to order, and we have
with us Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. Ms. Dagdag.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Okay. Thank you, Chair. I was just conferring with Staff and relating to
this part of the Code. This is more regarding grading and so I'm going to have Lance Nakamura
from DSA kinda explain what is covered under this section in terms of drainage improvements.
But before I have him speak, can we have or may I ask if Councilmember Couch can restate the
question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The question is essentially what is covered under 20.08.140A, where it
says the amount of the bond shall be in the amount determined by the Director which shall be
sufficient to cover the cost of completion of the grading and then construction of drainage
improvements and implementation of erosion control measures. To me, that reads the
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construction of drainage improvements for the project and it's now, it's my understanding that
may not be what that means?
MR. NAKAMURA: It would be related to any drainage improvements triggered by the grading
improvements or the project could involve other things like building pennits, so it depends on
which drainage improvements you are talking about. But if it is underground drainage systems
that are required because of the nature of the grading that was done on the project, then I would
say that those improvements would need to go in before we would release the grading bond in all
likelihood. But there may be certain other, I don't know, like landscaping drainage features and
things like that that aren't necessarily associated with overall grading that may not be triggered.
But I would say the major drainage systems would need to go in before we would release the
grading bond.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And if we exempt this, then, they gotta do whatever. Right now,
think the dollar amount is 85,000.
MR. NAKAMURA: The dollar amount of the grading bond would be based on the cubic yardage of
grading that is done and there is a chart that is, that was created in the Administrative Rules for
grading bonds. It's a sliding scale.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So this isn't quite the, where you've got all these pipes and
everything underneath the project and it takes care of the storm water and the big retention basins
and all that, that's not the drainage improvements that they're talking about in this section of the
Code?
MR. NAKAMURA: It could be. It could be. I apologize. I haven't had a chance to review the plans in
great detail, but in general, I think if a project like this were submitted and a grading pennit were
pulled to cover all of those drainage basins, the parking and, you know, all of the underground
drainage systems, then we would likely hold on to that bond until all of those improvements
were completed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright, Members, any further discussion on E.2? Alright. Any other exemptions
that the Members would like to discuss further? Alright. Members, at this point, I'd like to
entertain any modifications to the project that you would like to propose. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Chair, I would like us to have a discussion with the applicant and maybe
the Department about the idea of the bus stop. You know, it's a real issue Upcountry,
particularly because of it being Upcountry and it being seniors and because of the weather that
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often rains in that area. And I don't know how far we can go with trying to ensure that one
happens, but I'd like us to talk about it a little bit.
CHAIR CARROLL: Does the Department have any comment on proposal to have a bus stop over there
as a requirement, Ms. ....
MS. RIDAO: Sure, Chair, I'd be happy to address some of that. In fact, when the County started
talking about our affordable housing project, we had discussions with the what do you call it, it's
with the whole, the developer of that whole Kulamalu area because as you know, the bus was
stopping on Kula Highway.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct.
MS. RIDAO: So we had a discussion with them. We had a discussion with our Transportation
Department and it was agreed that they would be fine with a bus coming into the parkway, taking
the first left at Longs Drugs, going to the turnaround and going back out. So we could have a
bus stop that is fairly close to this new project. So I don't think it's a necessity to make it a
condition of the 201H 'cause I think we can work within our Administration on, you know,
getting a bus stop maybe in the circle somewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, yeah, I just want to make sure that it's on the radar screen.
You know, we've been working with the Department of Transportation with, on the issue of
transportation and bus stops for the past few years and it's a difficult process. So I just want to
make sure it doesn't fall off the radar screen, because more so, like I said, being that the first
project is seniors, you know, seniors have a hard time walking distances. Also if it rains, you
know, it's a real problem. So I think it's something that we defmitely want to take care of, but I
have great trust in our Director and if Ms. Ridao says she's on it, well, then, I'm okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: I will say that after...no matter what happens over here that the Chair will follow
up with the applicant and the Department of Transportation and do everything possible to make
sure that we have a bus stop that will be accessible to the project.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you and I won't forget it either. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Alright. We're coming to the point now where we have gone through
all the modifications. No modifications and we've gone through the exemptions...approved all
our exemptions. Any further discussions before the Chair gives his recommendation? Does the
applicant have anything? Please come forward. We don't want to forget our applicant.
MS. FUKUDA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Karlynn Fukuda of Munekiyo & Hiraga. We did want to
humbly request to the Committee for reconsideration of one of the exemptions that were deleted
from the last meeting, and this is in regards to Title 14 of the Maui County Code. It's on the
long-term reliable water source. There was a condition in the original...oh, I'm sorry, an
exemption request in the original exemption list for the project to exempt the project from
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Section 14.12.040 of the County Code requiring a written verification of either County water
meter or long-term reliable water supply. And the reason that Hale Mahaolu is requesting
reconsideration by the Committee is we reviewed the letter from the Water Supply, Department
of Water Supply and it did note in there, with regards to this particular exemption request, that
the letter would be provided by the Director at the time the water meters were actually issued for
the project. And in speaking with Department of Water personnel, we have confirmed that
basically that point would be, and also with the project team, that that point would be where we
are ready to go ahead and build, so we're filing for building permit at that time. As Mr. Katsuda
had pointed out in the previous meeting, the funding sources for this project are a concern and
we are not sure at this point when we'll be able to secure the funds. And we appreciate Mr.
Meyer's comments in the last meeting about how our current Water Director would support, you
know, issuing a letter for the long-term reliable water source. Our concern was that, if it is and
worst case scenario say even five years from now and Mr. Taylor is no longer the Director of the
Water Department and there's a different Director at the head of the Department of Water
Supply who has a different opinion as to whether or not the project has secured the long-term
reliable water supply, whether then the project will run into an issue. So we would, as I said,
humbly ask for reconsideration of reinsertion of that exemption into the exemption list for the
project. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCIT,MEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you and of course, because we're dealing with the
Upcountry area, it is very difficult. In the past, we have exempt and this would be 100 percent
affordable housing, I think that has been always our criteria. And I think that that was and I,
maybe should be put in because of the way it's set up, that it's 100 percent affordable housing,
senior housing, whatever housing you want to say, but it should be exempt. The challenge we
face is none of us know, you know, five, six, ten years from now what situations we'll be in. It is
our hope and, you know, we'll be addressing some of those in the Water Resource Committee as
far as some of the new or potential new sources that will come online, but again that's down the
road, but this is also down the road. So I think in, my feeling in this whole area and my
suggestion is, I think that because they're 100 percent affordable housing rental units in the
Upcountry area, that they should be exempt and that not another Director or another
Administration comes in and says, oh, no, we don't think this is good, you know. And I think
that leaves too much ambiguity and leaves it for again, another discretionary decision for which
we know sometimes can be very detrimental. So my whole feeling is, take that out, you know,
remove it and put in, that so long as it stays 100 percent affordable housing, rental, whatever
verbiage, you know, we got Mr. Wordsnip from Mr. Couch over there, he can snip every word
we can need, but I mean, putting it in so that this will be ensured that this will be built when
they're ready to build and it may take a few years. And again, funding sources are becoming
more and more difficult, right, Mr. Katsuda?
- 29 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 17, 2014

MR. KATSUDA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you have to answer in the mike. You cannot answer...no,
seriously, I want this on record that's why.
MR. KATSUDA: Okay. Roy Katsuda, Hale Mahaolu. Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. So to ensure that as they get their funding and they're
ready to go, that the water or something else like that will not be holding them back from
completion. So I don't know exactly what Corp. Counsel or the Administration could put in
verbiage, but I think we know and we have done in the past and will continue to do in the future,
100 percent affordable rentals or housing ownership is exempt and that's the way it should read.
So I would ask Corp. Counsel if they would like to chime in and say something, with your
permission, of course, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel.
MR. JENSEN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I mean, if it, the project as proposed is requesting the exemption
at this point, it's up to the Council to decide to exempt or not exempt, depending on what the
Department of Water Supply recommends and what the Council would like to do. I think that
the project is asking for the exemption and it's up to the Council, based on the authority in 201H,
to decide if this is something the Council believes is proper.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCII ,MEMBER VICTORINO: No, I'll let Ms. Baisa, Ms. Baisa wants...
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry. I keep forgetting to look over there, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. It's okay. My colleague from Wailuku is doing
a great job in taking care of us Upcountry and I really appreciate it. I just want to say that I
appreciate the support and I totally support what he's recommending. You know, this housing is
so rare Upcountry and yet it's a growing community and of course all of us are living longer and
older and we want to get this done. And we want to get it done so that it is affordable for the
people we want it to be affordable for. And this is one of the ways. We've just got to move the
agenda. You know, we're talking about affordable housing and this is 100 percent affordable
and senior and also, we're dealing with a corporation that in my opinion has a stellar reputation
in getting this kind of thing done. And so I would like to lend my support and ask my colleagues
to support also. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any other, any further discussion on her proposed exemption? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I understand what both ends of the...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no get carried away, just get
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that's talking about. The only concern I would have is or the only
issue that was just brought up is that it might take more than five years to get this thing going and
I thought we wanted to get this going a lot sooner. I understand you have some funding issues
potentially, but to I don't know, if we leave the exemption out, then that gives them the impetus
to fmd more funding somewhere, but I'm...toss up on this one. So however the Committee goes
is fine.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I would like to support exemption and ditto the
ends. I think it's of value, I mean, you know, and I've said this before. Affordable housing,
affordable housing, you hear that all the time, but I haven't seen it happen and here we have an
opportunity to support our seniors, our elderly and a corporation that has done well for our
elders. And I do hope that there basically will not be any kind of delay, and if there are delays
because of our decisions as policy makers, then we will lose the opportunity to have affordable
construction done for affordable housing. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further discussion? Members, you have heard the proposal. Is
there any objection to the exemption?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As, as, as we're asking to make it so, 100 percent affordable
senior housing that they would be exempt?
CHAIR CARROLL: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That would be my, and again, I'm going to make that as a
motion and I guess we can tweak the words if Mr. Jensen would help me with that one.
MR. JENSEN: Sure. Mr. Chair, it may be appropriate once all the comments are received on this
matter just to ensure that everyone is looking at the same list of exemptions with the decisions
the Committee has made thus far today. We're all looking at the list of exemptions as distributed
by the document from Corporation Counsel dated September 11th.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: September 12th or ll th.
MR. JENSEN: All those exemptions remain the same with three changes -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. JENSEN: --including the one 'ust proposed by the representative. So the way that document
attached to the September 11 transmittal would look, would be basically the same with some
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changes in numbering. And I guess I'll call out where these three additions, the two that were
distributed in the handout that you all have before you -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. JENSEN: --with the additional language proposed by Deputy Corporation Counsel at the end of
the second item, as well as the reinsertion of what was originally labeled Exemption B.2, which
states an exemption from Section 14.12.040, Maui County Code, requiring written verification of
either County water meter or long-term reliable water supply shall be granted. So between the
reinsertion of that as the representative just requested and the other water-related matter here
labeled, B.2 —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. JENSEN: --you're going to have from this most recent list of exemptions, four exemptions under
Category B and you're also going to have the insertion of Exemption from Title 18, now listed as
Exemption D. And so on your pages, Exemptions D and E will be re-lettered as Exemption E
and F, accordingly. That's not too confusing. Basically, just making sure that Staff is
understanding that the list of exemptions is just as transmitted on September 11 th with those three
additions.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I got no problem with that. Again, if that satisfies what we've
been trying, the intent of what we're trying to do, I'm okay. Problem is, you know, you're trying
to tell us something and we're not reading it, you know, and I appreciate that, but eventually,
maybe, when we are done with everything, getting a hard copy so that we can see where the
changes were.
MR. JENSEN: And again, Mr. Chair, the hard copy is the September 11th document -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. JENSEN: --the handout today which contains two and if you want to go back to the original
transmittal at the very start of your binder -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's what I was trying to get to, yes.
MR. JENSEN: --and look at that Exemption B.2, that's the one that's going to be reinserted as what will
be the fourth exemption under Category B.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is that August 25th?
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MR. JENSEN: That's all in writing in front of you. What you don't have because these are
considerations you're looking at today -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. JENSEN: --is a proper numbering that will result.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Is that the August 25th, Mr. Jensen?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Got it.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama, you look like you want to say something.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I've been listening from 1:30, Chairman, and I can tell you,
you're doing a great job. I have some confusion on my part, but that's okay. All I can say,
Chairman, is with this consideration for this current water exemption, I find it very worthy in this
discussion, but I find it interesting, we're not very consistent with all other type of 201H
projects. And I just talk about my own project on Lanai. It ain't exempting from any water
requirements and maybe because it's a separate water system. We gotta go and provide water
for our affordable project on Lanai. The Director knows that. I know that. And so I would just
speak about hopefully we will have some consistency in the type of policy and projects approval,
Chairman. I wish Mr. Katsuda well because we passed the 201H Lanai project, what, seven
years ago. We haven't broken ground yet. My community is dying for housing. There's no
other developmental activity on an island like this island, and so while I can be supportive this
afternoon, I'm gonna be very...I'll give notice, I'll be very, very...a strong advocacy of using the
County's funding for my project on Lanai...so be ready. Be ready. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: --to any of the exemptions? I don't think we have 100 percent consensus on that.
Since we do not, I would accept a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: A motion on, on what?
CHAIR CARROLL: That's the one under discussion.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The one under discussion?
CHAIR CARROLL: Or you could add all of the exemptions to discuss plus the one proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think Mr. Jensen clearly said if we just add it back in,
Mr. Jensen?
MR. JENSEN: That, excuse me, Mr. Chair. Yeah, that is the proposal as suggested by the developer's
representative to reinsert that as long as everyone's clear, I think that's the discussion ongoing
whether the Committee is supportive of that request or not.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I move, then I move to reinsert the original language from
the August 25, 2014.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: We have a motion. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. ...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Guzman.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Moved and seconded. Discussion? All in favor of the motion signify by saying,
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried, eight ayes, one excused, Mr. White.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, that brings us to the end of the discussion today. If there is no
objection, I will give my recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR CARROLL: The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend adoption of the revised proposed
resolution entitled, Resolution Approving the Hale Mahaolu Ewalu Senior Residential Housing
Project Pursuant to Sections 201H-38 and 201H-44, Hawaii Revised Statutes, incorporating all
revisions made today, today's meeting; and non-substantive revisions; and filing of the two
remaining resolutions.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry, who seconded? Been moved by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Ms. Baisa.
Discussion? Seeing none, all in favor, signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried, eight ayes, no noes, one excused, Mr. White.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councihnember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution to
approve the proposed project and FILING of the other two
resolutions.
CHAIR CARROLL: That brings us to the end of our meeting today. Thank you, Members, and thank
you for all those attended in the Chamber and for all those out there in television land. Thank
you for joining us. This Land Use Committee meeting of September 17th stands adjourned.
. . . (gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 3:29 p.m.

APPROVED:

ROBERT CARROLL, CHAIR
Land Use Committee
Transcribed by: Joanne Bista
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